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Introduction
The restoration of the La Cueva Picnic Area has included the modification of three concrete and wood picnic tables installed in the 1950s to make these tables accessible to wheelchairs. On September 25, 2015, Dan Benton and Sam Beard removed one long bench from three tables so that the table was wheelchair accessible on one side. On March 4, 2019, Dan and Sam removed the other old long bench from each of the tables so that a new bench could be installed. On March 8 and 18 they completed the installation of the new long benches. On May 8, 2019, they installed two short benches on the accessible side of each table. The details of the recent work are reported below, and photos of the work are presented in the attached Word documents.
Installation of Long Benches
On March 8 Dan and Sam bolted the new long benches to the three tables with1/2–inch by 13 threads/inch by 2-inch long stainless steel hex head bolts purchased by FOSM. The steel inserts in the concrete bases were in good condition, but the threads were chased (cleaned) by using a tap to screw through the inserts. . The stainless steel bolts will not form a rusty joint with the inserts and will be easy to remove in the future. 

On March 18 they fill the countersunk holes at the bolts with a mixture of epoxy and sawdust to make the bolts more vandal proof. A second coat of Penofin wood finish was applied to the benches  Photos of the installation of the long benches are presented in one of the attached files.

Installation of Short Benches
The installation of the two short benches on each table on the low concrete supports required that a contractor drill two holes in the supports so that two large steel angles with holes in the tops could be bolted in place. A short bench was then attached by Dan and Sam to the angle steel brackets with four ½-inch by 2-1/2-inch stainless steel carriage bolts, lock washers, and nuts. Photos of the short bench installation are presented below.
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New long bench installed on La Cueva Picnic Area table from the 1950s. Note that the old long bench on the other
side has been removed so that the table is accessible to wheel chairs. Jim Lunn cut the 2x12 to the shape shown

 and rounded all the edges. Sam Beard applied Penofin Marine Wood Finish to the bench. Dan Benton and Sam Beard installed

 the three new benches in March 2019. All photos by Sam Beard.
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Joelle Hertel engaged the contractor who drilled two holes in the vertical concrete bases and installed the angle steel brackets with two bolts.
The contractor successfully drilled the holes in the 60-year old contract without damaging the bases.
 Photo by the Contractor.
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The steel brackets with one ¾-inch hole and two ½-inch holes. 
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Dan tightening the ½-inch by 2-1/2-inch carriage bolts securing the short bench to the brackets. Penofin marine wood finish had
been applied to the 2x12 bench. Red permanent Loctite was applied to the threads on each bolt in an effort to make the installation

more vandal resistant.  
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The completed accessible table at the site at the end of the picnic area road.
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Dan testing the new short bench.
[image: image7.jpg]



The completed upper accessible table at the modern restroom.
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Sam is testing the short bench here.
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Completed lower table at the modern restroom.
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